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Background 

EH found in late March 2025 that the premises, known as The Rocks, at 13 Marine Parade, 
Dunbar, which had not traded for some time, was looking to re-open under new ownership (a 
new Food Business Operator). 

Food Registration forms were sent/given to the new (at that time proposed) Food Business 
Operator (FBO) and the premises registered with this office in early May 2025.  

 

Inspections/Actions BY EH 

15th May 2025 

The initial visit to the premises was made by two officers from EH on 15th May 2025. At the 
inspection the following were noted: - 

• The main kitchen and associated areas were not in use, nor were they ready for use. 
• A barbeque unit was set up on the external decking (and had been used by the business) 

but there was no handwash facility. 
On questioning, the FBO/premises manager advised they were using the washhand 
basin in the kitchen. On checking this sink, located across a messy courtyard with no 
public access, it was found to have no hot water. 

• The bar was also in use, and had been in use, and on checking the sinks, it was found 
that there was no hot water to wash hands in the bar. 

• The toilets were checked, and no hot water was available at any of the hand wash sinks. 
We were unable to identify any sinks with hot water in the premises.  
The staff advised that there had been issues with the boiler, which had been sorted, but 
the issue must have recurred hence the lack of hot water in the premises. The staff 
advised that they were waiting on a further repair to the boiler. 

• The bar itself was found to be in a dirty condition. 
• There was evidence/historic evidence of rodent(rat) activity in the basement/cellar 

areas. 
• The inspection label on the fixed electrical installation appeared to indicate that a 

Periodic Inspection of the Electrical Installation was overdue (the label had a last 
inspected date of 2023 with a next date of 18/12/24). 

• There were several other matters noted as being required which were brought to the 
attention of the FBO/manager. 

A Remedial Action Notice (a RAN) was served which resulted in the premises closing and 
requiring them to remain closed until such times as the hot water/boiler was sorted, and hot 
water was available. 

20th May 2025 

A revisit to the premises was arranged for the 20th of May 2025, as the manager advised in a 
phone call, that the hot water issue had been sorted. They had obtained a portable handwash 
unit (with hot water) for the barbecue area, and the boiler had been repaired. This was required 
to comply with the RAN served on the 15th of May. 
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During the inspection the officers found the following: - 

• Whilst hot water was found at some of the sinks and washhand basins it was not 
available at all of them, and thus the RAN could not be withdrawn. 

• The bar was again found to be in poor condition and there was further evidence of 
rodent activity in the bar cellar. The premises had not been vermin proofed and the food 
areas did not, in their current condition, permit the hygienic operation of food activities, 
which includes sale of beverages. EH Officers served another RAN requiring the 
premises to be deep cleaned and further action to be taken in terms of pest control. 

The FBO and manager were advised to contact this office when the works had been completed 
but until the RAN was removed by this office, they should remain closed. 

 

23rd May 2025 

The FBO contacted this office to advise that the boiler had been repaired, hot water was now 
available at all sinks and the necessary works in terms of cleaning, upgrades and pest control 
had been completed. Some electrical works had been carried out to address matters of 
immediate safety concern, and a report from an electrician was provided. 

Officers revisited the premises on the afternoon of the 23rd of May and found the following: - 

• Hot water was available as required by the first RAN and this notice was withdrawn. 
• The bar was still not clean (nor were other food areas), and officers found evidence of 

rodent activity. Pest proofing against rodent ingress had not been completed, and the 
FBO/manager could not provide evidence to demonstrate that the premises had been 
effectively treated for rodents. During the visit, the officers had a conversation with the 
Pest Control Contractor. He highlighted that additional proofing was needed, as part of a 
6-week rat eradication programme.  
The conditions of the second RAN had not been met and the premises remained closed. 

The FBO and manager were advised that they could not carry out any food activity including bar 
sales, until the second RAN had been withdrawn. Officers advised the FBO to contact EH to 
arrange a revisit when works had been completed. 

 

29th May 2025 

EH received a phone call from the premises manager, advising that the works had been 
completed. A Pest Control report was requested to evidence that there was no current rodent 
activity. The manager responded that they would acquire this, and it was agreed that the revisit 
would be carried out once this information could be reviewed.  
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30th May 2025 

EH contacted the manager, who advised that a new report was not available. The Pest Control 
Contractor was due to attend that day. 

4th June 2025 

A call was received from the manager advising that the premises had been closed permanently. 

6th June 2025 

A call was received from the Property Owner (who had leased the premises to the FBO) 
confirming that the premises was closed. He informed EH that the FBO was no longer involved 
with the premises. The Owner also advised that the services of the Pest Control Contractor, on a 
rodent riddance and pest control programme, would continue.  

EH requested a copy of the Pest Control Contractors report, and access to the premises to 
assess progress with works required by the second RAN. 

12th June 2025 

An email was received from the property owner including a Pest Control report (dated 11th June) 
which outlined that.  

• rodent monitoring on 30th May and 6th June 2025 showed no further evidence of bait take.
• areas of concern had been sealed.
• an inspection camera had shown no evidence of activity.
• there was no fresh evidence of gnawing, droppings, burrowing etc.
• there were no reports of sightings by the owner or staff.

The contractor has made several recommendations including further visits and improvements. 

13th June 2025 

Officers from EH visited the premises. The premises was closed, and it is unknown when it will 
reopen and who the FBO will be. Officers noted that improvements, in terms of cleaning, pest 
proofing and general conditions had been made. There was no evidence of rodent activity.  

EH wish to highlight that further remedial works is required in the premises. The Property Owner 
will be advised of works needed to comply with food and health and safety law. A new Electrical 
Installation Condition Report must be provided to EH at the earliest opportunity. 
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